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 GRADUATE POLICY COMMITTEE

MINUTES

September 25, 2017
The following members were present: Ulla Sypher, Co-Chair, Communication and Information; David Johnson, Co-Chair, English; Sudhir Aggarwal, Computer Science; Jamila Horabin, Biomedical Sciences; Ron Doel, History; Jay Kesten, Law; Gregory Gerard, Business; Kimberly Van Weelden, Music; Linda DeBrunner, Engineering; Todd Adams, Physics; Vanessa Dennen, Educational Psychology and Learning Systems; Kim Woody, School of Hospitality.  
The following members were absent:  Victor Mesev, Geography; Christopher Coutts, Urban and Regional Planning; Stacey VanDyke, Nurse Anesthesia, Applied Studies; Arturo Figueroa-Galvez, Human Sciences; Jeannine Turner, Educational Psychology and Learning Systems; Naresh Dalal, Chemistry and Biochemistry; Tomi Gomory, Social Work; Sonja Siennick, Criminology; Ronn Honn, Motion Picture Arts.
Also present: Mark Riley, Interim Dean, The Graduate School; Judy Devine, Associate Dean, The Graduate School; James Beck; The Graduate School; Jennifer Buchanan, Faculty Development and Advancement. 
The meeting was called to order at 3:35 P.M. by Ulla Sypher, Co-Chair.   

Previous Meeting Minutes –With no revisions or additions in mind, the meeting minutes for September 18, 2017 were approved. 
Joint Degree Proposals- Review Process Change- At the last GPC meeting on September 18th, Dr. Sypher explained that in Spring 2017, the GPC received an influx of joint degree proposals (about 8 from the College of Law). Each proposal had to be separately reviewed by the GPC which caused a great deal of work on the committee during the end of the semester when program reviews were still going on. As such, in an effort to streamline the process, Dr. Sypher and Dr. Johnson requested the following procedural change: 

“After submission and approval of a joint-degree proposal by a unit to the full GPC, any subsequent joint-degree proposal submissions involving this same unit only need to be reviewed and approved by the GPC chair(s).” 

Feedback was received by the GPC and the language was amended to allow for an expedited evaluation, but one in which the committee was more involved with the review/approval. The language would state the following: 

“After submission and approval of a joint-degree proposal by a unit to the full GPC, any subsequent joint-degree proposal submission involving this same unit only needs to be reviewed via an expedited process. The expedited process consists of posting the submitted materials to a secure electronic site where GPC members will review the materials. GPC members will indicate any concerns to the GPC chair(s) before the next full GPC meeting. At the next full GPC meeting, any concerns will be discussed and a vote will be taken.”

Dr. Sypher noted that the proposed language may need to specify a timeframe which restricts the expedited review process to only joint degree proposals submitted within a certain number of years. 
Dr. Riley suggested a friendly amendment to change “needs to be reviewed” to “may be reviewed.” 

Dr. Horabin agreed with Dr. Sypher about including a timeframe and suggested a 5-year window. She stated that a 5-year window seems appropriate as some GPC members, who were present at the time of the first joint-degree proposal submission, may still be serving on the committee when a subsequent proposal is submitted by the unit and have some prior knowledge of the information. Dr. Sypher concurred. 

The amended language would read as follows:

“After submission and approval of a joint-degree proposal by a unit to the full GPC, any subsequent joint-degree proposal submission, within a 5-year window, which involves the same unit may be reviewed via an expedited process. The expedited process consists of posting the submitted materials to a secure electronic site where GPC members will review the materials. GPC members will indicate any concerns to the GPC chair(s) before the next full GPC meeting. At the next full GPC meeting, any concerns will be discussed and a vote will be taken.”
Dr. Johnson explained that the advantage of this policy is that it “sign-posts these proposals as ones that don’t need a protracted discussion by the committee.” He noted that this review process change does not, in any way, preclude a protracted discussion if the members of committee read the proposal and disagree with something and/or feel something needs to be discussed in detail. 

Mr. Beck asked where this new policy should be posted. Dr. Sypher suggested including the language in the Graduate Bulletin, but Dr. Buchanan noted that this would not be the appropriate place as the Graduate Bulletin does not include GPC procedures. She stated that the language can be inserted in the joint-degree proposal template, and Mr. Beck noted that he can also post it to the GPC Website and Graduate Policy Database Website. 
With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor. 

APPROVED
Academic Dismissal Policy for Part-Time Students- It was noted that the idea of amending the academic dismissal policy to be more accommodating for part-time, non-traditional students actually arose from a graduate student at FSU. This part-time student was placed on academic probation in Summer 2014 because his GPA fell below a 3.0. When he did not register again for two semesters, he was automatically dismissed from his program and then reinstated on probation. However, because he was part-time and could only take 1-2 classes, he was unable to take enough coursework to boost his GPA above a 3.0 in one semester and thus, was automatically dismissed from his program again. Afterwards, the student sent an email to the Dean of the Graduate School and the Faculty Senate President to inquire about having the policy reviewed by the GPC. 
Mr. Beck noted that the current academic dismissal policy for graduate students allows for a major professor to petition his/her academic dean for an exception and thus delay the imposition of an automatic dismissal if a student’s GPA does not a reach a 3.0 after one probationary period. Therefore, if a part-time student needed to take additional coursework to boost his/her GPA, technically, the current policy addresses this and allows the student to take one more additional semester before he/she is automatically academically dismissed from the program.  
Dr. Sypher explained that this issue does not just impact part-time students, but also affects full-time students as well for cases in which their GPA is mathematically unable to be boosted in one semester. 

Dr. Dennen stated that part of the issue with this particular student is that he received two failing grades. She noted that he would have been in a better situation if, for example, he had received two C’s as opposed to two F’s as a graduate student. In this case, the student would have still, likely been placed on academic probation, but he would have been in a better position to boost his GPA above a 3.0. 
Dr. Johnson explained that if a part-time student can only take 2 courses in one semester and gets an F in both courses and then the next semester can only take one course, then he/she is definitely not going to be able to boost his/her GPA to the requisite number and is thus, at a disadvantage. He suggested that the academic dismissal policy be amended to accommodate this category of student. 
Dr. Buchanan stated that she sent this agenda item to Kim Barber in the Registrar’s Office to get her feedback and she reported that there is no way of tracking or coding in Student Central an exception to the 3.0 based on whether or not a student is part-time status. However, Dr. Buchanan explained that a policy statement can be forwarded to the deans which encourages them to provide more latitude for reinstatement for part-time students. 

Mr. Kesten noted that it appears the current policy seems to solve the issue. He stated that if a part-time student has exceptional circumstances and the major professor thinks he/she deserves another shot, then he/she can petition the academic dean for one more probationary semester. 
Dr. Buchanan noted that this particular case is rare and unusual in that the student was dismissed instead of receiving a probationary semester because he was away from the university for a number of semesters and then automatically dismissed. She explained that “usually a student will be enrolled for two semesters in a row and the second semester would be his/her probationary semester to try and get his/her grades back up.” She stated that the exceptions deans can make for somebody already dismissed are reinstatement or (for extraordinary circumstances) they can approve a retroactive withdrawal and dismiss the unsatisfactory grades so they do not affect the individual’s overall GPA calculation. 

Dr. Adams agreed with Mr. Kesten but was concerned with the major professor making this petition to the dean. He stated that he was “not certain that all of the graduate students would have a major professor and some may just have a professor’s name.” Dr. Buchanan noted that “in a practical sense, for master’s students or other students where there is no major professor, the Dean and/or Associate Dean would simply make a decision on the case in the absence of a major professor.” She stated that a clarification can be included in the Graduate Bulletin though. 

Dr. Adams suggested that the policy could be amended to allow a student the opportunity to petition his/her dean for an exception for an additional semester on probation before academic dismissal. Dr. Horabin was concerned by this because “it would open the flood-gates and allow students to always petition.” She felt a filter of some kind needed to be clearly articulated. 
Dr. Riley added that the major professor can be interpreted as the chair of the department. He explained that when he was the chair of his unit, there was a graduate student who was on academic probation and the major professor did not get along with the student and did not want to work with the student in any way. As such, the responsibility of being the major professor on record for the student fell upon him, as the chair, because if a student is in good academic standing within a program, then it is the department’s obligation to find somebody to work with him/her. He agreed with Dr. Horabin that he was also concerned about opening this process up to allow students the opportunity to petition their dean for an additional semester on probation. 
After some discussion, Dr. DeBrunner proposed a motion to amend the academic dismissal policy to state “major professor or department chair/director may petition the dean...” The motion was seconded by Dr. Adams. The amended language would read as follows: 

The University reserves the right to exclude at any time a student whose conduct is deemed improper or prejudicial to the interest of the University community or whose academic performance is substandard, regardless of GPA. 

A graduate student, excluding College of Law students and MD candidates in the College of Medicine, whose cumulative grade point average for gradu​ate courses (5000 and above) taken at Florida State University falls below 3.0 at the end of a term (not counting courses for which “S” or “U” grades may be given) will be considered not in good standing by the University and will be placed on academic probation. If a 3.0 cumulative grade point average is not attained by the end of the next full term of enrollment, the student will be placed on academic dismissal. Academic dismissal constitutes a separation of the student from the University for academic reasons. Students on dismissal will not be permitted to register for graduate study, including registering as a non-degree student. However, at the time of dismissal, the major professor or department chair/director may petition the academic dean for consideration of special circumstances that the professor thinks constitute justification for an exception to this regu​lation, but under no circumstances will a student be allowed more than one additional term of probation. Owing to the differential uses of the designation, “academic probation” shall not appear on permanent records of regular gradu​ate students. After one probationary period, however, a student whose average falls within the probationary range will receive automatic dismissal. Statuses of “academic warning,” “probation,” or “reinstated from dismissal” do not specifically prohibit a student from participating in extracurricular activities unless otherwise specified by University policy, rules, or by-laws governing the activity or organization. Consideration of the academic dismissal takes priority over any readmission application and must be resolved first. Students on dismissal are not eligible for readmission or the readmission appeal process unless they have first been reinstated by the academic dean. The academic dean is the final authority for reinstatement considerations. 

Students pursuing multiple degrees under different careers (i.e., graduate and undergraduate simultaneously) are subject to the retention standards of the career associated with each degree. Dismissal from one career does not automatically constitute dismissal from the second career when those careers are different (undergraduate and graduate).
With no further discussion, a vote was placed. All were in favor. 

APPROVED
Term Limits for GPC Membership- The committee reviewed the GPC and UPC bylaws and distribution of tenured, tenure-track and specialized faculty in each of the 18 colleges/schools.
Dr. Johnson explained that it’s nice to have a certain level of continuity and stability on the committee in retaining GPC members who have served for many years and have a vast knowledge of institutional policies/procedures, experience on subcommittees, and know how the GPC operates, etc. On the other hand, he stated that rotation is necessary, as you don’t want to have a situation where someone remains chair of the committee for 15 years. He noted that there needs to be an appropriate level of representation from as many colleges and units as possible in a reasonable timeframe. He stated that “with 25 spots there is no way of covering all of the units at the university, so the only way to do this is through some kind of rotation that doesn’t compromise the experience factor.” Dr. Sypher agreed and added that there is a benefit to having different perspectives from different units. She stated that GPC members should also not be precluded from coming back to the committee once they have rotated off and taken a break.

Dr. Sudhir agreed that reasonable turnover needed to be considered, but at the same time, he stated that it’s not easy finding people to serve on committees. He suggested that the Faculty Senate Steering Committee identify individuals who have served on the GPC for more than 3 terms and then simply not ask them to serve again on the committee once their term has expired. 

Dr. Adams stated that in order to set and/or change the term limits for the GPC membership, there would have to be a modification to the bylaws which would require approval by the Faculty Senate Steering Committee. He suggested that an advisory recommendation be sent to the committee suggesting this. 
Dr. Johnson asked how the Faculty Senate Steering Committee feels about this. Dr. Adams explained that they have mixed feelings. Some agree with more rotation, while others do not, as it is increasingly difficult to find new and/or existing faculty to serve on committees. 
Dr. Adams explained that the Foundation Board is limited to athletes on two, three-year terms unless you become an officer and then you are allowed an additional term. However, he noted that one of the challenges can be individuals serving on a committee for several years, but who are just not prepared to be the chair. He stated that in these situations it can be very difficult in identifying a new chair for the committee. 
Dr. Hires explained that almost all of the College of Music’s performance faculty are unable to attend the mid-afternoon, Monday meetings for the GPC and therefore, could not serve on the committee even if they wanted to. She stated that this is an example of a unit where you may see only the same representatives serving on the committee because they are literally the only ones available during the meeting time. 

After some discussion, Dr. Johnson suggested the following advisory notice to send to the Faculty Senate Steering Committee:

We recommend to the Faculty Senate Steering committee that they strive to maintain a rotation policy whereby members of the GPC shall typically serve no more than three consecutive three year terms, but may return to the committee after a three-year hiatus. 

An exception to this policy shall be made for any member or members who serve as GPC chair.
Dr. Johnson stated that he hopes this language recognizes the fact that 1.) the GPC is not making the decision, but rather, the Faculty Senate Steering Committee and 2.) the Faculty Senate Steering Committee will have the authority to extend an individual’s term given there is an extenuating circumstance (i.e., no other faculty member can serve on the committee from a college/unit). He noted that “strive to maintain” is not strict wording, but vague, on purpose, to hopefully provide some flexibility. 


With no further discussion, a vote was placed.  11 approved, 1 abstained. 
APPROVED
With no further business to be presented, Dr. Sypher adjourned the meeting at 4:40 P.M.[image: image1][image: image2]
